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	Meeting
	19 March 2013, The Stadium/Terraces, Sport England, Victoria House, London  WC1B 4SE

	Chair Person

Members

Chief Executive

Officers

Secretariat
	Richard Lewis (RL)
Nick Bitel (NB) , Mike Farrar (MF) (min nos.2-8) Hanif Malik (HM) (min nos. 1-7), Sadie Mason (SM), Peter Rowley (PR), Mich Stevenson (MS), James Stewart (JS) (min nos. 6-10),  Peter Stybelski (PS), Martin Thomas (MT) 
Jennie Price (JP)
Rona Chester (RC), Mike Diaper (MD), Charles Johnston (CJ), Tanya Joseph (TJ), Lisa O’Keefe (LOK), Serena Jacobs (SJ) (min no.7)
Michelle Vassall (MV)


	
	Item
	Action


	
	
	

	1. 
	Welcome 

Apologies 

Apologies were received from Jill Ainscough (JA), Clare Connor (CC), Phil Smith (Phil S) and Frances MacLeod (FM).  
Declarations of Interest 

NB declared his interest in item 4 (CEO Report, Victoria House Relocation), in light of being a director of the London Legacy Development Corporation; SM declared her interest in item 4 (CEO Report, School Sport), as Chief Executive of Active Sussex, the Sussex County Sports Partnership (CSP). The Board noted that for the purpose of the meeting this would not give rise to a sufficient conflict of interest and NB and SM would not be required to leave the meeting when these items are discussed.     

Minutes of the Board Meeting on 31 January 2013
The minutes of the Meeting on 31 January 2013 were approved as a correct record. 

Matters Arising from the Board Meeting on 31 January 2013
The Board NOTED the Matters Arising from the Board Meeting held on 31 January 2013. With the exception of the following items, all actions had either been completed, carried forward or dealt with elsewhere on the Board’s agenda (numbers refer to the respective Action Points List of 31 January 2013):
8. CJ reported that although the St George’s Park board are not willing to have a Sport England representative on their board, they have suggested that a Sport England Officer join their operational committee, which deals with community access to the site.   
21. RL reported that further to discussions at the Board Meeting on 31 January 2013, JP was able to become a Board Member. The Board AGREED that a recommendation should be made to the Department for Culture Media and Sport (DCMS) that JP join the Sport England Board, provided the appointment is within the designated number of Board Members permitted by the Royal Charter.
	

	
	
	

	2. 
	Chair’s Report 

Board Appointments
RL updated the Board on the process to appoint the new Chair and Board Members to replace him, MF, JA and MT, once they retired in March/April 2013 and also MS and JS, whose terms of appointment have been extended for six months to October 2013. Interviews for the Chair’s appointment were taking place that week (week commencing 18 March 2013) and it is anticipated that a new Chair will be appointed shortly thereafter. The DCMS were yet to commence recruitment for the other Board appointments and will appoint head-hunters, the names of which would be communicated to the Board once confirmed. In response to a query from the Board, JP advised that the skills matrix previously completed by Board Members has been shared with the DCMS, together with a note identifying potential skills gaps. In response to a further query from the Board, RL advised that should a new Chair not be appointed before the expiry of his tem on 31 March 2013, he would consider a short extension to his term of appointment (it was noted that this would required formal approval by the DCMS). 

Board Evaluation 
RL took the Board through the results of the Board Evaluation. It was noted that the results from the questionnaire were very good, with improvement in all areas from an already high level. All questions received strong marks, although the score relating to training needs was noticeably lower than the other scores; RL strongly recommended that the Board has an away day which includes a training session, when the new cohort of Directors is in place. Regarding the skills matrix, RL highlighted that a number of individuals had scored themselves lower than in previous years. It was noted that the score relating to disability sport knowledge was one of the lowest and it was suggested that the Board consider how it can improve its knowledge in this area. 
The Board NOTED the Chair’s Report. 
	

	
	
	

	3. 
	Chief Executive’s Report 

Active People Contract Extension 
JP provided the Board with an update on the discussions to combine the Active People Survey (APS) with Taking Part, the DCMS survey. It had been agreed that a single survey should be produced on sport participation, with Taking Part continuing to ask sports participation questions to produce face to face data which will be used to calibrate APS.
JP reported that the current APS contract covers data collection until October 2013 and it is recommended that this be extended for 18 months to ensure stability and manage risks whilst APS is aligned to Taking Part. It was noted that the contract extension would cost £4.825m, which had been budgeted for in the Medium Term Plan (minute number 7 refers). The Board AGREED to the proposal to extend the APS contract on the basis outlined above. 
Sport and Recreation Alliance (SRA) Update 

JP reported that since the date of the previous Board Meeting and following the meeting between Sport England and SRA non-executive directors in January 2013, a written response had been received from the SRA outlining their position. JP provided an overview of the response received and thanked PR and PS for their input into reviewing this. It was noted that a further meeting was planned for 9 April 2013; however, in the meantime, it was proposed to provide funding for six months (rather than a full year), whilst discussions continued. Following further discussion, the Board Agreed the interim funding recommendation of £756,744 for the period April to September 2013 and APPROVED the continuation of the negotiations on the basis outlined. 
School Sport Update
The Board was updated on the developments on School Sport since the discussion at the Board Meeting on 31 January 2013. MD provided an outline of the package of measures, which includes a ring-fenced Primary School Sports Premium for all primary schools in England in 2013-14 and 2014-15, to be funded by the Department for Education (DfE), the Department of Health and the DCMS (which includes funding from Sport England). In addition, the package included:

· enhanced Ofsted reporting;

· a requirement on schools to publish details of the sports they offer;

· a strengthened transition from school to club sport by lowering the starting age for Sportivate and Satellite Clubs from 14 to 11, where appropriate;

· APS collecting data on sports participation from 11+ (the cost of which would be covered by the DfE).

MD explained that it was also proposed to increase Sport England’s funding to the Primary School Sport Premium from £9m to £13.4m (across 2013-15) and to invest £1.5m lottery (2013-14 and 2014-15) into the CSPs to strengthen links between primary schools and sports.  Following further discussion, the Board suggested that some forward planning take place post 2014-15 should further funding be required. RL and the Board stated that this was an excellent piece of work led by MD with input from Suzanne Glavin. The Board AGREED that Sport England’s contribution to the Primary School Sport Premium should increase from £9m to £13.4m (£5.6m in 2013-14 and £7.8m in 2014-15) and AGREED that Sport England should invest £1.5m Lottery funding in 2013-14 and 2014-15 to build capacity in CSPs to strengthen links between primary schools and sports and that the Sport England Project Committee will oversee the award process. 

Women’s Placed Based Pilot 

JP provided the Board with an update relating to the women’s placed based pilot, aimed at encouraging higher than average regular participation in sport by young women. It was noted that Expressions of Interest have been invited from 30 local authorities, based on particular demographics and the place selected would be announced at a launch event on 10 May 2013. It was further noted that an award budget of £3m had previously been agreed for this initiative at the Board meeting on 20 November 2012. JP advised the Board that although funds would not be awarded on the date of the launch event, the Board’s approval is sought to delegate authority to JP and the Project Committee (as appropriate for the proposed sums involved) to ensure that swift action can be taken between Board Meetings to award funds and to enable work to commence; the Board AGREED to delegate authority for any awards to JP and the Project Committee, as appropriate. 
Victoria House Relocation 

CJ provided an update on the progress being made to find suitable accommodation for Sport England’s co-location with UK Sport and gave an overview of each of the options available. It was noted that the organisations will probably work over a multi floor building, irrespective of location, although back office functions could share the same floor. CJ advised that there will be a considerable reduction in space in comparison to Victoria House; however, there may be the potential for the Arts Council to occupy the same building.  The Board agreed that in the light of the requirement for Sport England and UK Sport to work closer together, it was essential to get the layout and approach right to ensure the success of the move. The Board Noted the update and proposed relocation timetable.
Business Partnerships Update

The Board Noted the Business Partnerships updated circulated with the papers for the meeting. In response to a query regarding the Sports Marketing Bureau, TJ advised that the response rate to the letters of intent had been quite low and a review of the proposal is scheduled to take place to discuss the approach.
The Board NOTED the Chief Executive’s report and the updates contained therein. 
	

	
	
	

	4. a
	Football Foundation 
CJ provided the Board with an overview of the funding arrangement in place for the Football Foundation. It was noted that Sport England was required to ring fence £40m Exchequer funding for the Football Foundation (£10m per annum) pursuant to the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) settlement. The Board noted that the Football Foundation is also funded by the Football Association (FA) and Premier League and Sport England funding would be used towards capital funding. The FA has also received £2.5m Exchequer funding as part of its 2013-17 WSP award. It was also noted that Football and Hockey were working more collaboratively to share pitches, however, the Football Foundation was reluctant to move to multisport pitches, but discussions were on-going in this regard.
The Board AGREED an Exchequer award to the Football Foundation of £10m for 2013-14, with a further £30m agreed in principle for the period 2014-17 (comprised of a maximum of £10m per financial year, subject to the CSR). 
	

	
	
	

	5. 
	School Games Organisers Awards 2013-14 Payment 1: Ecorys UK Limited
MD took the Board through the proposed award to Ecorys UK Limited. The Board APPROVED the award of £4,464,000 to Ecorys UK Limited for the payment of 450 individual Exchequer grants of £9,942 for 2012-13 to the organisations who host and employ a School Games Organiser.  
	

	
	
	


	6. 
	Equality and Diversity Update 

RC took the Board through Sport England’s Equality work, which provided an overview of the work being undertaken with the NGBs and Sport England’s partners to drive up equality and diversity, as well as the work being undertaken internally by Sport England’s Equality Group. It was noted that staff diversity, particularly BME and disability representation, was a key issue and Sport England is monitoring its own recruitment processes to ensure there is no bias in its recruitment practices. The internship programme rolled out in 2012 aimed at proactively recruiting individuals from minority ethnic backgrounds and other under-represented groups had been a success, with one of the two interns subsequently being employed. There were also more women in the organisation and there had been an improvement in the disability statistics over the past four years. 
The Board noted that Sport England had achieved the Intermediate Level of the Equality Standard for Sport and requires the organisations that it funds (NGBs and CSPs) to demonstrate their commitment to equality by achieving (as a minimum) the Foundation Level of the Equality Standard. RC also reported that the firm of consultants engaged to look at equality and diversity have advised that the organisation is in a good place, although it was agreed that more could be done. 
HM, the Board Equality champion, agreed that Sport England was moving in the right direction but that the organisation could be more proactive. He advised that Sport England should aim for the Advanced level of the Equality Standard for Sport and should encourage the organisations it funds to do the same. HM highlighted the key issues, which included more positive intervention in terms influencing the diversity of both employees and the wider sporting sector through encouraging a wider diversity of individuals applying to work at Sport England. This was particularly important in London where the ethnic diversity of employees did not reflect the diversity of the local population. It was also suggested that more direct targets be set internally which cover all the protected characteristics and not just BMEs, perhaps with some type of measure to assess the year on year change in equality and diversity. 
In response to a query regarding the equality analysis carried out by Sport England previously, LOK undertook look at the comparisons between the research conducted circa. 10 years ago and today.   It was suggested that the organisation might benefit from recruiting an equality and diversity expert to champion this area of work (potentially jointly with UK Sport) and JP advised that this could be revisited once the priorities had been clarified. It was also noted that the RFL is a model of good practice and that other organisations, including Sport England, could learn from the work undertaken there. Following further discussion, the Board requested that the Equality Group identify initiatives at their next meeting that could potentially be rolled out to drive up diversity within the organisation. 

The Board NOTED the Equality and Diversity Update. 
	LOK

Exec

	
	
	

	7. 
	Chief Operating Officer’s Report

Medium Term Plan and Lottery Cashflow
RL welcomed JS to the meeting. Serena Jacobs (SJ), Strategic Lead, Finance also joined the meeting for this item. RC took the Board through the Medium Term Plan and Projected Lottery Cashflow which provided a long term perspective of the organisation’s income and cashflow up to 2016-17. The following key points were highlighted in a presentation:

· Income had increased quite significantly since the presentation in February 2012 due to increases in lottery income. 
· Sport England is on track to achieve its cost targets

· However there is capacity to increase the pipeline of potential lottery projects.
· Sports development costs had reduced by approximately £2m and Sport England is also working on decreasing its admin costs; this would be aided by the office move which, it was anticipated, could generate significant savings. 
· A greater percentage of lottery money is spent on revenue awards as opposed to capital awards but capital awards are increasing (the equivalent of £33m).

· The Lottery cashflow shows that commitments in 2012/13 and 2016/17 are significantly higher than in other years to reflect the organisation’s four year NGB funding cycle.
· The NLDF actual balance which started at £220m is steadily decreasing.  However it was noted that the minimum balance, previously agreed by the Board (and which takes into account forward commitments) is £20m and that the current forecast indicates that we are at least £50m over that threshold. JS reported that this had been discussed at the Finance Committee Meeting held on 6 March 2013. He advised that the organisation needed a larger pipeline of potential projects in order to commit funds more quickly and take into account valid delays in project progress. An improvement in understanding the timing of forecast expenditure would also result in better decision making. 
· Following a suggestion from the Board, the Executive Directors undertook to review whether there were any new or current initiatives that aligned with the Strategy, into which funds should be invested. JS highlighted that given the amount of funding available, the Executive Directors should look at a larger pipeline than £50m to avoid revisiting this issue later in the year. 
2013-14 Corporate Plan and Financial Budget

RC provided the Board with a summary of the key aspects of the 2013/14 financial budget. The following was highlighted, in particular: 

· Our Exchequer expenditure budget was very similar to the 2012/13 budget in that the majority of the Exchequer awards are set aside for the NGB Whole Sport Plans and National Partner delivery plans. The main changes in our Exchequer expenditure, compared with the previous financial year were a £3.9m reduction in our capital awards and a £1m reduction in programme expenditure made up of £0.6m in revenue awards and £0.4m in sports development expenditure (i.e. direct frontline expenditure).  The main new award is our £4m contribution to the School Sport Premium.
· Compared with the previous financial year all our award expenditure, except for £2.8m of capital awards, has already been allocated. Lottery Commitments will be significantly lower during the 2013/14 financial year to reflect the investment into the NGB WSPs during the current financial year.
· Sports Development costs, which are those costs that relate directly to an award have reduced by £2.8m compared with the previous financial year and this is after the Executive have performed a rigorous review of the expenditure and removed £2.6m of discretionary expenditure.  RC advised that the Executive Team were not recommending staff reductions in light of the organisation operating at full capacity and increasing demands being made on the organisation. The cross government pay guidance with respect to the 1% pay increase had also been applied. 
· In terms of risks, RC advised that there is a small contingency across Exchequer and Lottery which could be utilised for unseen expenditure, for example litigation or organisational changes such as the relocation.
· Achieving the Exchequer targets on total administration expenditure will be challenging but achievable. The lottery cost targets will not be achieved until the end of the financial year.

It was noted that JP had sent a formal letter to the Minister regarding achieving the lottery costs targets, wherein she highlighted that it is unlikely that Sport England would meet the targets without the significant reduction in expenditure which is likely to result from co-location with UK Sport. However, the exemptions expected from APS and the LOCOG database will help to achieve these targets. The Board APPROVED the Financial budget.
Defined Benefit Pension Fund 

The Board APROVED the recommendation of the Finance Committee that the special contribution to the Sport England pension fund, which was approved at the last Board meeting, should be made to the section of the Fund into which UK Sport and Sport England both contribute, up to the financial limits approved at that meeting. 
Main Board Risk Appetite
Board Members were invited to review and comment on the updated risk appetite statement, which had been revised following the discussions during the risk workshop held at the Board Meeting on 31 January 2013. It was noted that Sport England’s risk appetite remained ‘medium’ but that the revised risk statement highlights areas where there was potential to adopt a higher risk appetite. The Board APPROVED the revised risk appetite statement subject to deletion of the words after ‘techniques’ under the point relating to innovation. 
The Board NOTED the COO Report and the updates contained therein, including the Management Accounts as at 31 January 2013, the Project Committee Minutes dated 30 January 2013 and minutes of The Sports Council Trust Company dated 12 and 13 February 2013.
	Exec

	
	
	

	8. 
	Sport England Consumer Engagement and Insight
CJ and TJ provided an update on the spogo pilot project and the two interrelated projects aimed at aiding Sport England’s understanding of how the consumer engages with sport:  the development of an information strategy and the opportunities arising from securing the LOCOG ticket database with consortium partners. It was noted that workshops have taken place with over 20 different organisations to obtain their feedback on the spogo project. In light of the number of people registered on the LOCOG database (5.3m), it is felt that a more sophisticated spogo website is required that will provide a direct way of engaging with consumers and drive up participation. 
Following some discussion, it was noted that Sport England and its consortium partners will send regular newsletters to people who opt in to remaining signed up to the LOCOG database. An editor will be appointed to work on the newsletter while a small team of data analysts would also be recruited to interrogate the data, understand consumer behaviour and inform content development. 
The Board commended Sport England Officers on the work undertaken and APPROVED the underlying principles of the information strategy. The Board also AGREED the continuation of the spogo procurement process to identify opportunities and delegate the sign off of the final business case to Project Committee (with a referral back to the Board should the Project Committee have any concerns regarding the business case) and NOTED the progress made on the LOCOG ticket database. Following a request from the Board, it was agreed that the Board would be provided with regular updates (in addition to the Project Committee) and would sign off any contracts resulting from the procurement process. 
The Board NOTED the update on Sport England Consumer Engagement and Insight.
	

	 
	
	

	9. 
	2012 Clubs
TJ provided the Board with an update on the 2012 Clubs initiative to recognise and highlight the role of community clubs in providing sporting opportunities. It was noted that Sport England has worked with a number of athletes and NGBs to identify the starter clubs of some of the medallists from the Olympic and Paralympic Games to offer bespoke advice and support and present them with commemorative plaques. The initiative was launched on 19 December 2012 by Greg Rutherford and has been a success, in terms of the amount of press and website traffic generated. The 2012 Clubs initiative has been further developed into “How far can you go?” a new initiative which sees Sport England working with athletes to develop short films challenging individuals to participate in a sporting challenge. TJ showed Board Members the first of these featuring Greg Rutherford (http://www.youtube.com/user/SportEnglandFilm), which the Board agreed was a very good piece of work. It was noted that 2012 Clubs has received a very good response from the athletes, many of whom are keen to do more work with Sport England and a further report against the KPIs associated with the project would be provided to the Board at a future meeting. The Board commended TJ on the work undertaken to develop this initiative.  
	

	
	
	

	10. 
	Any Other Business 

Declarations of Gifts and Hospitality 
Board Members were reminded to email the Board Secretary with details of any outstanding declarations of interests, gifts and/or hospitality so that the Gifts and Hospitality register may be updated before the end of the 2012-13 financial year. 
Message from the Chair 

RL thanked the Board for their work over the course of his appointment as Chair. He particularly thanked MF for his time as interim Chair, as well as JA, MT, MS, JS who were long standing members of the Board and who would also be retiring during the year. All their contributions had been outstanding. RL stated that he was leaving the Board and Sport England in a very strong place and that the Board and the organisation were taking a far more strategic approach to growing participation, which had resulted in a robust strategy. RL added that JP’s leadership of Sport England had transformed the organisation and that a strong Executive Team was now in place, with which he had enjoyed working. RL noted that as part of the Board evaluation process several Board Members had suggested that the Board focus more on Sport and RL suggested that this be a regular feature at future meetings, with more presentations by the NGBs and Sport England partners. 

On behalf of the Board, MS thanked RL for his outstanding leadership during the past four years. MS also thanked MT for being an outstanding member of the Project Committee.  
	

	
	

	

	
	
	

	
	The Meeting finished at 14.55.
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